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United Nations Forum on Forests 
Bureau of the Tenth Session (UNFF10 Bureau) 

 
Minutes of the first meeting 

 
Ankara, Turkey 

Tuesday, 28 June 2011 
10:00 AM – 6:00 PM 

 
Participation 
 
Bureau members:  Mr. Mario Ruales Carranza (Ecuador), Mr. Srecko Juricic (Croatia) 
Ms. Shuli Davidovich (Israel), Mr. Saiful Azam Martinus Abdullah (Malaysia), Ms. Anna M. C. 
Masinga (Zambia).   
 
UNFF Secretariat: Ms. Jan McAlpine, Mr. Mahendra Joshi, Ms. Ivonne Higuero.  
 
Secretary of the Forum: Ms. Vivian Pliner. 
 
Others: Mr. Ismail Belen, Ms. Emine Atas, (Turkish General Directorate of Forestry), Ms. Aynur 
Ayden Coskun (Istanbul University), Mr. Adnan Altay ALTINÖRS (Permanent Mission of Turkey 
to the UN) as observers from the host country (Turkey) . 
 
The provisional agenda of the first meeting of the Bureau included the following items: 
 

1. Review of the outcomes of the UNFF9  
2. Briefing on the joint meeting of the ECOSOC Bureau and the Chairpersons of functional 

commissions - February 2011 
3. Preparations for the tenth session of the UNFF: 
4. The UNFF intersessional activities on forest financing including the preparation for the 

second meeting of the ad hoc expert group on forest financing  
5. Recent and upcoming events 
6. Future meetings of the Bureau 
7. Other matters  

 
Opening of the meeting 
 
Ms. Jan McAlpine, Director of the UN Forum on Forests Secretariat, welcomed the members of 
the Bureau of UNFF10 to the first meeting of the Bureau.  She underscored that this first 
meeting was being held in Ankara, Turkey, with a generous contribution from the Ministry of 
Environment, Forestry and Urbanization of the Government of Turkey, for which she expressed 
her appreciation to the Government of Turkey.  Ms. McAlpine also informed the Bureau that a 
number of senior officials from Turkey had been invited to attend the meeting as “observers”. 
 
Ms. McAlpine then briefed the Bureau on the historical context of the international forest policy 
process leading to the establishment of the current international arrangement on forests, 
including the United Nations Forum on Forests (UNFF).  She and Ms. Vivian Pliner, UNFF 
Secretary, then briefed the Bureau on the rules of procedure of the Forum, the working 
modalities of the Bureau and its interaction with the Secretariat.   
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As the Forum will formally elect the Chairman on the opening day of the tenth session in 2013 
(exact dates to be decided by ECOSOC in July 2011), Ms. McAlpine requested the Bureau to 
consider nominating a Chairman from among the members to guide the deliberations of the 
Bureau until the formal election is held.   
 
The Bureau members unanimously nominated Mr. Mario Ruales (Ecuador) to act as the Chair 
of the UNFF10 Bureau.  Mr. Ruales accepted the invitation to chair the Bureau and thanked the 
Bureau members for their trust in him.  He then chaired the rest of the meeting.  He said that the 
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commissions, themselves.  The joint meeting focused on the conceptualization of a framework 
for review of the MDGs in 2015, harmonizing the work of ECOSOC and its subsidiary bodies 
and broadening the scope of the AMRs.  The meeting considered convening panel discussions 
during ECOSOC sessions, on issues of interest to the functional commissions, and to invite 
their Chairs to participate in the panels.  The Bureau agreed on the need to work closely with 
ECOSOC and other relevant subsidiary bodies of the Council. 
 
 

3.  Preparations for the tenth session of the UNFF 
 

Ms. McAlpine briefed the Bureau on the main issues on the agenda of the tenth session, its 
related documentation, the dates and venue of UNFF10, and on the offer by the Government of 
Turkey to host the tenth session.  She underscored the importance of the Substantive Session 
of ECOSOC, to be held in July 2011, with regard to the dates and venue of the UNFF10 and the 
offer by the Government of Turkey to host the session in Istanbul, which will be decided by this 
upcoming session of ECOSOC in Geneva in July.  In this regard, Ms. McAlpine informed the 
Bureau that the Secretariat met with Turkish officials on Monday, 27 June to discuss related 
procedural and substantive matters.  This included the forthcoming decision by ECOSOC on the 
venue and dates, Turkey’s commitment to defray the costs above the costs of holding the 
meeting in New York, a host-country agreement and other practical and operational aspects of 
convening the forum session outside of the UNHQs. 
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financial mechanisms and sources, updating of the background report of 2008 by the 
Collaborative Partnership on Forests (CPF)/Advisory Group on Finance (AGF), inputs from the 
CPF, submission of proposals by Member States and organizations, an Organization-led 
Initiative (OLI), informal consultations by Ad Hoc Expert Group (AHEG) Co-Chairs, the conduct 
of the second AHEG meeting in late 2012 (before UNFF10), and a number of substantive 
activities related to the Facilitative Process.  She also informed the Bureau on current 
Secretariat activities on FP that included a number of thorough analytical works on forest 
finance in low forest cover countries (LFCCs) and small island developing states (SIDS) with 
financial support from UK/Department of Financial Development (DFID) and the Global 
Environmental Facility (GEF), and a new project, with Germany’s support, for similar work on 
forest finance focused on Africa. 
 
Ms. McAlpine informed the Bureau that in the recent CPF Retreat, held on 23-24 June in 
Orvieto, Italy, the CPF considered the requests from the UNFF resolutions on forest finance, 
including on the OLI.  It welcomed the recognition of the Forum on the substantive work of the 
CPF and committed to support the work on forest finance, within the scope and available 
resources of the individual members of the Partnership.  However, it also noted with some 
concern that, being a voluntary partnership, it has serious constraints to fulfil the un-funded 
mandates from and expectations of the Forum.  She also informed the Bureau that the CPF is 
considering hosting the OLI around September 2012 (instead of by 1 June, as stated in the 
UNFF9 resolution) to give itself sufficient time to better organize the event.  The CPF decided to 
prepare a detailed workplan with a timeline and division of work among its members, to respond 
to the Forum’s invitation for its contribution on the forest finance process. 
 
The Bureau welcomed the willingness and commitment of the Secretariat and the CPF 
members on forest finance, and encouraged their continued commitment.  It also expressed its 
appreciation to donor countries and organizations for their support.  The Bureau would continue 
to consult with Member States in advancing the process, inter alia, by encouraging them to 
submit their proposals and suggestions on time, as specified in the UNFF9 resolution  
 

5. Recent and upcoming events 
  

i. CPF activities 
ii. Upcoming CLIs in 2011 
iii. Closing ceremony for the International Year of Forests  
iv. Rio+20 Conference 

 
 

The Bureau was briefed on the recent and upcoming meetings and events, including the CPF 
retreat held the previous week in Orvieto, Italy, planned Country-led initiatives (CLI), the closing 
ceremony(ies) of IYF, and the Rio+20 Conference related activities. 
 
In addition to the CPF plans for the forest finance process, as mentioned above, the CPF 
Retreat also considered: (a) its preparations for Forest Day 5, to be held in Durban, South 
Africa, during the UNFCCC COP in November 2011; (b) its ongoing works on SFM, including on 
streamlining reporting, forest degradation, and the global forest information system; (c)  climate 
change- and biodiversity-related new financial mechanisms; (d) the process for the Forest 
Resources Assessment (FRA 2015); (e) the CPF Communication Network, and (f) CPF input to 
the Rio+20 process. 
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The Secretariat informed the Bureau that in the post-UNFF9 period, one CLI has already been 
held (the Japan/Indonesia CLI on SFM, in Tokyo, Japan, in March 2011) and that one is going 
to be held in Bonn, Germany in October, on the contributions of forests in a green economy.  
The latter is being convened by the Government of Germany in collaboration with other 
governments and organizations. The European Bureau members offered to ask about the 
Government of Germany’s willingness to cover the travel costs of the UNFF Bureau to 
participate in the CLI. The Bureau was also informed of another CLI in Vietnam, which is in the 
pipeline and currently being considered.  
 
On the closing ceremony (ies) for the IYF, the Secretariat informed the Bureau that it was 
planned to have one closing ceremony in Canada and another one in Sao Paulo, Brazil towards 
the end of the year. The Secretariat said that ideally there should be one closing ceremony in 
each region but resources were limited and they had to rely on the generosity of Governments 
offering to host the ceremonies in other regions. 
 

6. Rio+20: 
 
The Director advised against seeking major new negotiations on forests at Rio+20 because of 
the concern that it will be mostly ministers of environment attending, rather than those from 
Agiculture or Forestry, which are in many countries the dominant ministries.  Perhaps the social 
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preparations of the upcoming AHEG and UNFF10 meetings, and assured that they would 
approach Member States from the regions for their contributions.   Two Bureau members from 
Missions in New York proposed holding a meeting with USG Zukang Sha to recommend posts 
being moved to UNFFS within DESA. 
 
Closing of the meeting 
 
Mr. Mario Ruales Carranza (Ecuador) (Chairman) thanked the Bureau members and the 
Secretariat for their active participation in the meeting and the host, Turkey, for their generous 
support to the Bureau in convening this first meeting.  He urged the members of the Bureau to 
be the channel of communication with their respective regions.  On behalf of the Government of 
Turkey, Mr. Ismail Belen thanked the Bureau, the Secretariat and the members of the 
Government of Turkey for their hard work. Mr. Mario Ruales Carranza adjourned the meeting at 
6:00 pm. 
 


